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of difficulties." (ENSIGN, Jan. 1974,

p.l7.)

Love and testimony

Now, I have lived for more than

half the 152 years the restored Church
has been upon the earth in this dis-

pensation. I have witnessed its

marvelous growth until it now is estab-

lished in the four comers of the earth.

As the Prophet Joseph said:

"Our missionaries are going forth

to different nations, and in Germany,
Palestine, New Holland, Australia, the

East Indies, and other places, the Stan-

dard of Truth has been erected; no

unhallowed hand can stop the work
from progressing; persecutions may
rage, mobs may combine, armies may
assemble, calumny may defame, but

the truth of God will go forth boldly,

nobly, and independent, till it has

penetrated every continent, visited

every clime, swept every country, and

sounded in every ear, till the purposes

of God shall be accomplished, and the

Great Jehovah shall say the work is

done." {History of the Church,

4:540.)

Let us, then, press on confidently

in the work of the Lord as we look

forward to the glorious years of prom-
ise ahead. Through our faithfulness,

all that God has promised will be

fulfilled.

Again, 1 express my love for the

Lord, for my wife and family, for my
Brethren, and for each of you. 1 feel

your love, and I hope that you feel

mine in return. 1 leave my blessings

with you. God, our Heavenly Father,

lives. Jesus is the Christ, the Only
Begotten of the Father in the flesh. He
lives. He is our Elder Brother, our
Savior, and our Redeemer. This is my
solemn testimony to you, my beloved
brothers and sisters, and I share it with

you in love and in gratitude and in

humility, in the name of Jesus Christ,

amen.

The Choir sang "Come, Thou
Fount of Every Blessing" without

announcement.

President Hinclcley

We have just heard an address

prepared by President Spencer W.
Kimball, which was read by his per-

sonal secretary, D. Arthur Haycock,
followed by the Tabernacle Choir
singing "Come, Thou Fount of Every
Blessing."

We shall now be pleased to hear

President Marion G. Romney, Second
Counselor in the First Presidency.

President Marion G. Romney

My dear brothers and sisters, at

this Easter season, I am grateful for

this opportunity to bear witness to the

resurrection of Jesus and to set forth,

in part at least, the basis upon which
that witness rests.

Jesus brought a universal

resurrection

"He is risen; he is not here."

(Mark 16:6.) These words, eloquent in

their simplicity, announced the most
significant event of recorded history,

the resurrection of the Lord Jesus—an
event so extraordinary that even the

Apostles, who had been most in-

timately associated with Jesus in his

earthly ministry and who had been
carefully taught of the coming event,

had difficulty grasping the reality of its

full significance. The first accounts

which reached their ears "seemed to

them as idle tales" (Luke 24:11) as



GENERAL CONFERENCE
Saturday, April 3 First Day

well they might, for millions of men
had lived and died before that day. In

every hill and dale men's bodies

mouldered in the dust, but until that

first Easter morning not one had risen

from the grave.

When we speak of Jesus being

resurrected, we mean that his pre-

mortal spirit, which animated his

mortal body from his birth in the

manger until he died on the cross,

reentered that body; and the two, his

spirit body and his physical body,

inseparably welded together, arose

from the tomb an immortal soul.

Our belief is, and we so testify,

that Jesus not only conquered death for

himself and brought forth his own
glorious resurrected body, but that in

so doing he also brought about a uni-

versal resurrection. This was the end
and purpose of the mission for which
he was set apart and ordained in the

great council in heaven, when he was
chosen to be our Savior and

Redeemer.

Requirements of Jesus' earthly

ministry

Concerning his earthly ministry,

his role as Redeemer required of him
four things:

First, that his premortal spirit be

clothed with a mortal body, the ac-

complishment of which was heaven-

announced when to the lowly shep-

herds the angel said, "Fear not: . . .

For unto you is bom this day in the city

of David a Saviour, which is Christ the

Lord." (Luke 2: 10- 11.)

Second, that he suffer the pains of

all men, which he did, principally, in

Gethsemane, the scene of his great

agony. He himself described that suf-

fering as being of such intensity that it

"caused myself, even God, the great-

est of all, to tremble because of pain,

and to bleed at every pore, and to

suffer both body and spirit—and
would that I might not drink the bitter

cup, and shrink

—

"Nevertheless, glory be to the

Father, and I partook and finished my
preparations unto the children of

men." (D&C 19:18-19.)

Third, that he give his life. His

death on the cross, after having been

rejected and betrayed and after having

suffered appalling indignities, seems
not to be in dispute, even among
nonbelievers. That he gave his life

voluntarily, with the express purpose

of taking it up again in the Resurrec-

tion, is not so universally accepted.

Such, however, is the fact. He was, it

is true, maliciously slain by wicked
men, but all the while he held the

power to stay them. "I lay down my
life," he said, "that I might take it

again.
' 'No man taketh it from me, but I

lay it down of myself. I have power to

lay it down, and I have power to take it

again." (John 10:17-18.)

This power was inherently his by
virtue of his being bom of the virgin

Mary (a mortal), and being the Son of

God (an immortal, celestialized

being).

Having thus taken upon himself

mortality, having suffered in

Gethsemane for the sins of all men,
and having given his life on the cross,

there remained for him but to break the

bonds of death—the fourth and last

requirement—to complete his earthly

mission as Redeemer. That the whole
of his mortal life moved toward this

consummation, he had repeatedly

taught. It was foreshadowed in his

statement about laying down his life

and taking it up again. To the

sorrowing Martha he had said, "I am
the resurrection, and the life" (John

1 1:25); and to the Jews, "Destroy this

temple, and in three days I will raise it

up" (John 2:19).

Resurtection was so foreign to

human experience that even his believ-

ing followers had difficulty com-
prehending it. The doctrine, however,

had been heard even by the crucifiers.

Being disturbed by it, they came to

Pilate, "saying, Sir, we remember
that that deceiver said, while he was
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yet alive, After three days I will rise

again." So with Pilate's consent they

set a watch "lest his disciples come by
night, and steal him away, and say

unto the people, He is risen from the

dead." (Matt. 27:63-64.) Thus it came
about that these hireling guards

unwittingly became witnesses to the

opening of the tomb by the angel (see

Matt. 28:2-4), the final preliminary to

the appearing of the risen Lord.

Jesus appears to Mary Magdalene

The evidence that Jesus was
resurrected is conclusive. Five times

on the Sunday following his cruci-

fixion on Friday afternoon he revealed

himself.

First to behold him was Mary
Magdalene. Early in the morning Peter

and John, having verified the report

that the body of Jesus was not in the

tomb, went away. But Mary lingered

in the garden weeping. Turning back

from the empty tomb, she "saw Jesus

standing, and knew not that it was
Jesus.

"Jesus saith unto her, Woman,
why weepest thou? whom seekest

thou? She, supposing him to be the

gardener, saith, . . . Sir, if thou have

borne him hence, tell me where thou

hast laid him, and I will take him
away.

"Jesus saith unto her, Mary."
Recognizing his voice, "she tumed
herself" as if to touch him, saying,

"Rabboni; . . .Master."

Tenderly restraining her, he con-

tinued, "Touch me not; for I am not

yet ascended to my Father: but go to

my brethren, and say unto them, 1

ascend unto my Father, and your

Father; and to my God, and your

God." (John 20:14-17.)

The women at the tomb

Later, about sunrise, Mary the

mother of James, and Salome and

other women went to the tomb with

spices to prepare the body for final

burial. (See Mark 16:1.) They found

the tomb open and the body gone. To
their consternation, they were met by
two men in shining garments who
said, "Why seek ye the living among
the dead? He is not here, but is risen.

'

'

(Luke 24:5-6.) As they went to tell his

disciples, Jesus himself met them,
saying, "All hail. And they came and
held him by the feet, and worshipped
him." (Matt. 28:9.)

On the road to Emmaus

Later the same day, as Cleopas
and another journeyed to Emmaus,
Jesus, unrecognized, drew near and
went with them. When he inquired

into the nature of their conversation,

they repeated to him the reports of the

women. At their seeming doubt he
said, "O fools, and slow of heart to

believe all that the prophets have
spoken." Then opened he their under-

standing of the scriptures concerning

him. Tarrying at Emmaus, "he took

bread, and blessed it, and brake, and
gave to them. And their eyes were
opened, and they knew him; and he
vanished out of their sight." (See
Luke 24:13-31.)

Jesus with his disciples

In the evening as the disciples

heard the reports that Jesus had ap-

peared to Simon and to Cleopas,

"Jesus himself stood in the midst of
them." To quiet their fears and give

assurance that he was not a spirit, he
showed them his hands, his feet, and
his side, saying, "It is I myself: handle

me, and see; for a spirit hath not flesh

and bones, as ye see me have.

"And while they yet believed not

for joy, and wondered, he said unto
them. Have ye here any meat?

"And they gave him a piece of a

broiled fish, and of an honeycomb.
"And he took it, and did eat

before them." (See Luke 24:36-43.)

Thus, on this eventful day, did

his former associates behold his

glorious resurrected body. Not only
did they see him, but they heard his
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voice and felt the wounds in his hands,

feet, and side. In their presence he

handled food and ate of it. They knew
of a surety that he had taken up the

body which they themselves had

placed in the tomb. Their sorrow was
turned to joy by the knowledge that he

lived, an immortal soul.

For forty days he ministered

among his disciples in the Holy Land.

He appeared unto his disciples again at

Jerusalem, when Thomas was present

(see John 20:26-29), and on the shore

of the Sea of Tiberias, where he direct-

ed them in casting for fish, invited

them to dine, gave them food to eat

which he himself had prepared on a

fire of coals, and instructed them in the

ministry (see John 21:1-14). On a

mountain in Galilee he commissioned
the eleven to teach the gospel to all

nations. (See Matt. 28:16-18.) And
finally, after he had blessed them at

Bethany, they saw him "carried up

into heaven." (See Luke 24:50-53.)

With the Nephites in America

His mission being ended in Pales-

tine, he paid a visit to the Nephites in

America, that they too might know of

his resurrection. His Father introduced

him to them as "my Beloved Son, in

whom 1 am well pleased." When they

saw him descend from heaven, they

described him as "a Man . . . clothed

in a white robe." He announced
himself as "Jesus Christ, whom the

prophets testified shall come into the

world." They saw him, they heard

him, and at his invitation they all

"went forth, and thrust their hands

into his side, and did feel the prints of

the nails in his hands and in his feet,"

and knew of a surety and did testify

that he was the resurrected Redeemer.
(See3Ne. 11:7-15.)

Revealed himself to Joseph Smith

As he revealed himself after his

resurrection to his followers in the

Holy Land and to the Nephites in

America, so he has revealed himself in

our day. Indeed, this dispensation

opened with a glorious vision in which
the Prophet Joseph was visited by the

Father and the Son. He heard their

voices, for they both spoke to him. He
was given a personal introduction to

the resurrected Jesus by the Father

himself. He beheld their glorious

bodies and afterwards thus described

them: "The Father has a body of flesh

and bones as tangible as man's; the

Son also." (D&C130:22.)
Some twelve years later the Sav-

ior revealed himself to Joseph Smith,

Jr.; Sidney Rigdon was with Joseph

Smith at the time. They both bore

testimony "That he lives! For," said

they, "we saw him, even on the right

hand of God; and we heard the voice

bearing record that he is the Only
Begotten of the Father." (D&C 76:22-

23.)

In the Kirtland Temple the

Prophet, this time in company with

Oliver Cowdery, saw him again. "The
veil was taken from our minds," they

wrote, "and the eyes of our under-

standing were opened.

"We saw the Lord standing upon
the breastwork of the pulpit, before us;

and under his feet was a paved work of

pure gold, in color like amber.

"His eyes were as a flame of fire;

the hair of his head was white like the

pure snow; his countenance shone
above the brightness of the sun; and
his voice was as the sound of the

rushing of great waters, even the voice

of Jehovah, saying:

"I am the first and the last; I am
he who liveth, I am he who was slain; I

am your advocate with the Father."

(D&C 110:1-4.)

Atonement—supreme act of charity

Jesus alone could make the re-

quired infinite atonement because,

being the only sinless person who has

ever lived upon the earth, he had a

sinless life to offer and because he,

being the Son of God, had power over

life and death. No one could have
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taken his life had he not been willing

to give it. "No man taketh it from

me," he said, "but I lay it down of

myself. I have power to lay it down,
and I have power to take it again."

(John 10:18.) It was, therefore,

through acts of infinite love and mercy
that he vicariously paid the debt of the

broken law and satisfied the demands
of justice.

We are still further indebted to

Jesus, for by his atonement he not only

satisfied the demands of the law of

justice, but he made effective the law

of mercy, by which men may be re-

deemed from spiritual death. For,

while they are not responsible for

mortal death, they are responsible for

spiritual death, which shuts them out

from the presence of God.

All men who dwell in the earth

are subject to the influences of righ-

teousness, and also to the influences of

wickedness. They are endowed, too,

with the divine gift of moral agency, in

the exercise of which no person who
has lived upon the earth to the age of

accountability, except Jesus, has been

able in all things to avoid yielding to

the influence of evil. All have sinned.

Each person is therefore unclean to the

extent to which he has sinned, and

because of that uncleanness is

banished from the presence of the Lord
so long as the effect of his own
wrongdoing is upon him.

Since we suffer this spiritual

death as a result of our own trans-

gressions, we cannot claim
deliverance therefrom as a matter of

justice. Neither has any man the power
within himself alone to make
restitution so complete that he can be

wholly cleansed from the effect of his

own wrongdoing. If men are to be
freed from the results of their own
transgressions and brought back into

the presence of God, they must be the

beneficiaries of some expedient
beyond themselves which will free

them from the effects of their own
sins. For this purpose was the atone-

ment of Jesus Christ conceived and

executed.

This was the world's supreme act

of charity, performed by Jesus out of

his great love for us. He not only

thereby met the demands of the law of

justice—which would have left us for-

ever marred by the effects of our own
transgressions—but made effective the

law of mercy, through which all men
may be cleansed from their own sins.

Mercy or justice

Regardless of what we believe or

how we live, we shall be resurrected,

for through the atonement of Christ

redemption from the grave is granted

to every soul unconditionally. This is

not so, however, with respect to for-

giveness and redemption from the ef-

fects of our own transgressions. The
only persons who are thus forgiven

and redeemed are those who accept

and abide the terms prescribed by the

Redeemer, thus bringing themselves,

with respect to their own sins, within

the reach of his atoning blood.

He has set forth the terms of his

gospel—the gospel of Jesus Christ

—

which is the law of mercy, the first

requirement of which is to accept Jesus

for what he is, literally our Redeemer.
This is "faith in the Lord Jesus

Christ." (A of F 1:4.) Then fol-

lows the forsaking of one's sins and
the making of such restitution as is

within one's power. This is

repentance.

Without complying with these re-

quirements and the other principles

and the ordinances of the gospel, one
is left beyond the reach of the plan of

mercy, to rely upon the law of justice,

which will require that he suffer for his

own sins, even as Jesus suffered. (See

D&C 19:16-18.) For "he that

exercises no faith unto repentance is

exposed to the whole law of the

demands of justice; therefore only unto

him that has faith unto repentance is

brought about the great and eternal

plan of redemption." (Alma 34:16.)
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Intense gratitude and appreciation

Contemplation of the Atone-

ment—by which I am assured of resur-

rection and given opportunity, through

faith and repentance and faithfulness

unto the end, to obtain remission of

my sins—moves me to the most in-

tense gratitude and appreciation of

which my soul is capable, and I re-

spond unstintingly to the theme: "Oh,
it is wonderful that he should care for

me, Enough to die for me." ("I Stand

All Amazed," Hymns, no. 80.)

Such are the thoughts suggested

to my mind by the Easter season,

celebrated as the anniversary of the

resurrection of Jesus Christ, which
was calmly announced by the angel

when he said, "He is not here: for he

is risen, as he said." (Matt. 28:6.)

To this I bear solemn witness, in

the sacred name of Jesus Christ, our

Redeemer, amen.

The Choir sang "How Gentle

God's Commands'' without
announcement.

President Hinckley

President Marion G. Romney,

Second Counselor in the First Presi-

dency, has just spoken to us, followed

by the Tabernacle Choir singing

"How Gentle God's Commands."
The Choir will now continue by

singing "Hail Thou, King of Glory,"

following which the congregation will

join the Choir in singing "Israel,

Israel, God Is Calling."

The Choir sang "Hail Thou,
King of Glory."

The Choir and congregation sang

"Israel, Israel, God Is Calling."

President Hinckley

We welcome those who have just

joined us on radio or television. We
are gathered in the Tabernacle on
Temple Square in Salt Lake City,

Utah, in the first session of the 152nd
Annual General Conference of The
Church of Jesus Christ of Latter-day

Saints.

Elder Marvin J. Ashton, a mem-
ber of the Council of the Twelve
Apostles, will now address us. He will

be followed by Elder Hugh W.
Pinnock, a member of the First Quo-
rum of the Seventy.

Elder Marvin J. Ashton

Any communication with the intent

to deceive

Not often do students remember
for twenty-four hours very many
words taught by their teachers. Yet

fifty years later some former students

recall with lasting appreciation the

words one teacher had her class repeat

at the beginning of each day. Every

school morning this rather

unpretentious, plain, wise lady

implanted the meaning of honesty into

our minds by having us recite "A lie is

any communication given to another

with the intent to deceive."

When I compare this definition

with that found in the dictionary,

which states, "A lie is an untrue state-

ment made with the intent of

deceiving," I greatly appreciate her

definition. A lie can be effectively

communicated without words ever

being spoken. Sometimes a nod of the

head or silence can deceive. Recom-
mending a questionable business in-


